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PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
BOARD OF ARCHITECTS

MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Wednesday, October 4, 2006 at 9:30 a.m.
PLACE:
861 Silver Lake Blvd., Dover, Delaware

Conference Room B, second floor of the Cannon Bldg.
MINUTES APPROVED:
Approved 11/1/06
MEMBERS PRESENT   
Arden Bardol, RA, President, Presiding
Alvin French, RA
Peter Jennings, RA

Julia C. Hopkins, Public Member
Goodwin Cobb, Public Member
Loretta L. Wooten, Pubic Member
Steven Atchley, Public Member

DIVISION STAFF/DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL
Allison Reardon, Deputy Attorney General

Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General

James Hanley, Deputy Attorney General

James Collins, Director, Division of Professional Regulation
Kay Warren, Deputy Director, Division of Professional Regulation
Gayle Melvin, Administrative Specialist III

Monique Hampton, Administrative Specialist II

MEMBERS ABSENT

Jean McCool, RA, Secretary
Charles Weymouth, RA

ALSO PRESENT

Marten T. Trudeau
Kathleen White Palmer, Court Reporter

Michael Cohalan

Shawn Cohalan
Robert Witzel, Esquire
1.0 
CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Bardol called the meeting to order at 9:56 am.  
 2.0 
REVIEW OF MINUTES
Mr. French made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cobb to approve the September 6, 2006 as presented. The motion was unanimously carried. 

3.0 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Disciplinary Hearing - Mr. Marten T. Trudeau – 9:30 a.m.

Ms. Bardol recused herself from the hearing. The hearing was called to order by Mr. Jennings at 10:48 a.m. The hearing took place as a result of a complaint of a violation of § 314 (a)(4) of the Delaware Code in which Mr. Trudeau was charged with removing a title block and reusing the drawings.  Introductions were made.

Mr. Trudeau was formerly employed by Mr. French. Mr. Trudeau agreed that any conflict with Mr. French being a participant in the hearing had been resolved.
Mr. Hanley provided exhibits for evidence to prove the violation. Mr. Trudeau admitted that there was a violation.  The first exhibit contained a copy of the drawing made by Mr. Trudeau.  Mr. Hanley submitted another exhibit of a letter in which Mr. Trudeau explained what occurred and why. 
Mr. Trudeau was sworn in by Ms. Palmer.  He stated that his document was produced from a Davis, Bowen & Friedel, Inc., drawing. His main concern was to locate fire hydrants and water service. Mr. Trudeau was asked to create the site plan. Mr. Trudeau stated that he worked for Greg Hastings at the time. If the drawings were done in CAD format, it would take 40 hours to create. He stated that his employer wanted it done quickly. He stated that it was a bad decision on his part but did not feel it was a violation at the time that the drawing was created. Mr. Trudeau kept his time sheet reflecting the hours it took to prepare this drawing. Mr. Trudeau stated that there was no intended malice on his part. He has been employed as a draftsman. He stated he rarely seals drawings. He does realize that he was in violation. The Board reviewed the copy and the original drawings.  

Mr. Hanley made his closing statement. He acknowledged that Mr. Trudeau agreed that this was a violation.

The Board held deliberations.  

Mr. Cobb made a motion, seconded by Ms. Wooten that Mr. Trudeau’s license be placed on probation for six months.  During this time, Mr. Trudeau can only practice under the direct supervision of a licensed architect.  Mr. Trudeau must pay a fine of $500.  Mr. Trudeau must satisfactorily complete the NCARB Professional Conduct monograph which will not be counted for his continuing education for the next renewal.  The motion was passed by majority vote.  Ms. Hopkins abstained from the vote.
The hearing ended at 11:56 a.m.

Status of Draft Letter from Passed Legislation – H.B. 311
Mr. Jennings submitted a proposal of the new form for architects who sealed technical submissions who are not employed to furnish contract construction administration services. Mr. Jennings made reference to Title 24 Chapter 3, §303(a)(b). His form had reference to Title 24, §303 (15) c. He felt that the reference should just state 303(c). The law requires that there be a form prepared by the Board of Architects in reference to the above matter. The intent of 1(b) of the form is to have the name of the offices and titles. Mr. French recommended that the term “if not individuals” be removed from the form. Mr. Jennings recommended that part 2 of the form include the “name” and “address”. Ms. Hopkins recommended that the term “organization” not be used at all. Mr. French suggest that the term “owner” be used. The Board agreed to change #1b to “names of officers and their titles”. Ms. Hampton will create a draft of the form in electronic format and place on the agenda for the next meeting. She will forward the draft to Mr. Kerber for review before the next meeting. Mr. Kerber recommended that there be four sections to be filled out to coincide with part c under the definition of an “owner”.  Mr. Jennings requested that a letter or article be prepared for November’s meeting. Mr. Kerber agreed to draft the letter. The letter will be posted on the website and published with the AIA upon approval. Ms. Bardol will check with the JAEAC to see if there is a list of building officials.  Mr. Jennings requested that Mr. Kerber review the statute to see if the Board has the authority to require a seal and expiration date. 
Report on Status of Joint  Architecture and Engineer Advisory Committee – Ms. Bardol
Ms. Bardol reported on the JAEAC. She stated that the Committee is making progress and that the Committee supports the Board. 

Discussion on Sussex County Seal Requirements – Mr. Weymouth
No action taken. Mr. Weymouth was not present for the meeting. 
Review of Previously Tabled Application – Thomas Ahmann
The application of Thomas Ahmann was reviewed.  The letter of good standing from the State of Maryland was incomplete.  Mr. Jennings recommended that the application be tabled again. Ms. Hampton will send the letter of good standing back to Maryland for completion.  

Reconsideration of Application for Michael Cohalan
Ms. Bardol gave a synopsis of the Order given to Mr. Cohalan. Ms. Bardol did review his file and confirmed that he met all of the requirements of the Order.  She felt that he did take relevant courses.  Ms. Bardol made a motion, seconded by Ms. Hopkins to approve Mr. Cohalan for licensure.  The motion was unanimously carried.   Ms. Reardon submitted a draft of the Order to the Board for approval. Mr. Jennings made motion, seconded by Cobb to approve the Order. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Discussion on Disciplinary Action Database from NCARB – Ms. Hampton
Ms. Hampton reported on the disciplinary action database from NCARB.  Mr. Jennings made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cobb to have the administrative specialist cross check the disciplinary database with NCARB when submitting applications for approval for licensure. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Discussion on Member Board Executives Workshop – November 3-4, 2006 

Both Mr. Jennings and Ms. Bardol advised the Board that the administrative specialist should attend the workshop. Ms. Hampton will attend. When she attends the meeting she will find out answers to the following questions:

What is the process that other states are taking to cross check disciplinary actions?

 What are the processes taken to report disciplinary actions to NCARB?

 What type(s) of publications are done to report disciplinary actions?

She will ask specific questions to the representatives for PA, MD and NJ as follows:

What these states do to disseminate and publish disciplinary matters?

What type of databases do they have of their licensees and how long does it take to maintain them?

Do these states track specifically how long it takes candidates to take the exam?

Do they keep statistics on how many people pass/fail the exam?

 NCARB encourages the attendee to be prepared to discuss current legal cases and decisions that have been made.  
Final Denial of Applications

The Board had previously proposed-to-deny the applications of James S. Camp and George A. Sayre-Smith. Neither had requested a hearing. Mr. Cobb made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jennings to deny the applications for licensure for James S. Camp and George A. Sayre-Smith.  The motion was unanimously carried. 
Discussion on Foreign Applicants

Mr. Jennings explained that since our State does not accept Architects without a professional degree, an evaluation service would not be the route to take for a foreign applicant. Foreign applicants should go through the Broadly Experienced Foreign Architect (BEFA) program with NCARB. 
Discussion on Board-Administered Training for Complaints

Ms. Bardol reported that she receives many calls from people that would like to file a complaint but they often don’t because they want to remain ominous. Mr. Jennings added that the Board may want to explore the possibility of an entity being able to make a complaint as well as an individual. Mr. Jennings felt it would be a good idea for the Board to meet with the investigators to discuss the possibility of modifying the complaint process. A presentation needs to be structured for the division. Ms. Bardol will correspond with the Board soliciting volunteers
Execute Final Order for Alvah P. Breitweiser

Ms. Reardon submitted a draft of the final order for Mr. Breitweiser for Board approval.  Corrections were made.  Ms. Hopkins made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cobb to adopt the final order with the corrections.  The motion was approved by majority vote.  Mr. Jennings abstained from the vote. 
4.0 
NEW BUSINESS

Review of Reciprocity Applications by NCARB
The applications were reviewed and discussed.  

Mr. Cobb made a motion, seconded by Ms. Hopkins to approve the following applicants for licensure through reciprocity by NCARB:
James Hoffler
Jerry L. Harpole
Brian C. Olsen
Daniel J. Waibel
Grayling L. Johnson
John Marro, III
Gow-Tien Tang
Mr. French made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jennings to approve the following applicants for licensure through reciprocity by NCARB, contingent upon receipt of page 2 of their applications which requests work experience. 

Thomas J. Brennan 
Joel E. Davidson 

John Pedersen 

The motion was unanimously carried.

Mr. Atchley arrived at 1:20 p.m.

The Board reviewed the application of Kevin Morand for licensure by reciprocity through NCARB. Mr. Jennings recommended that the application be tabled and a letter be sent to Mr. Morand requesting that he provide proof of continuing education for the renewal period of 7/31/03 through 7/31/05 based on a notice in his previous file that he was required to submit continuing education certificates. 
Review of Reciprocity Applications by Direct Application
Mr. Cobb made a motion, seconded by Mr. French to propose to deny the following applications for licensure because the applicants did not have a professional degree:

Ronald J. Angelo 

Daniel D. Patane 
The motion was unanimously carried.

Mr. Jennings recommended that a letter be sent to Daniel Patane explaining that he can enroll in the BEFA program. Ms. Hampton will include that in the proposal to deny letter. 

Mr. Jennings recommended that the Board table the application of Herman W. Bender by direct application and a letter to be sent to Mr. Bender explaining that his New York letter of good standing states he is NCARB certified. The Board will need to receive his NCARB certificate in order to review for approval.   
5.0 
Other Business Before the Board (for discussion only)
Ms. Bardol reported that she had received a memorandum from James Collins, Director of the Division of Professional Regulation, requesting any draft legislation the Board plans to submit for the upcoming legislative session.  Mr. Jennings requested that Mr. Kerber make some revisions to the numbering system in the Delaware Code, Title 24, Chapter §303.  
Mr. French suggested that someone from the Board who is a licensed architect monitor Mr. Trudeau. Mr. French recommended that a letter be sent to his place of employment asking for the name of the resident architect supervising his work. The supervisor will then report monthly during the probation period. Mr. Kerber agreed to draft the letter. 
6.0
Public Comment
There was no public comment.
7.0
Next Scheduled Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 1, 2006 at 1:30 p.m. in Conference Room B, second floor of the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware.  
8.0
Adjournment

There being no further business, Mr. Cobb made a motion, seconded by Mr. French, to adjourn the meeting at 1:52 p.m. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Respectfully submitted,

Monique K. Hampton
Administrative Specialist II






